

The Observer

Volume I

Number 4

THE SANDY 20TH WARD

CHURCH OF JESUS CHRIST OF LATTER-DAY SAINTS
October, 1972

Leah Nelson

Editor

571-1458

# THE BISHOPRIC'S MESSAGE

Wouldn't it be wonderful if we could create such harmony in our homes that we could always be compatible with each family member and then carry this same harmonious feeling over to friends, neighbors and all we come in contact with from day to day? To do this, we would have to keep ourselves under control at all times so that we could teach by example and not be degrading; strive to compliment others and not criticize, and go out of our way to help others as long as we did not interfere with their own need for independence. These are wise and ultimate goals which we should strive to achieve. These are goals that Christ, long ago, told us we should strive for. Goals that would truly bring Heaven into our homes.

Our Family Home Evening program is a tool with which we might obtain these goals. In last year's Home Teaching manual, the First Presidency told us: "Fathers can provide no greater leadership in the kingdom of God than to lead their families in holding family home evenings. When such experiences are a part of home life, there builds up a unity and family respect which influence each person toward increased righteousness and happiness. Young people reared in homes where home evenings have been part of their lives praise these experiences. There is no more appropriate place for teaching the the gospel than the home. Only at home can children learn the nature of family life as authored by our Heavenly Father. Monday night with the family together sets a spirit for all family experiences. Those who have this spirit in their midst find it the source of their greatest joy."

Family Home Evening is an excellent time to draw family members closer together, especially if differences of opinion or small arguments have divided them. In this family council each week goals can be set, family budgets worked out, activities planned, and the gospel taught. From these and other experiences, our families can learn order, patience, togetherness — all things which will "influence each person toward increased righteousness and happiness". Isn't this what you want for your family? If you are not already doing so, hold your Family Home Evenings each and every Monday evening!! You'll be glad you did.

Sincerely, SANDY 20TH WARD BISHOPRIC

# INTRODUCING.....

The Y.W.M.I.A. Presidency of the Sandy 20th Ward:

JOYCE WALKENHORST (President) was born on June 4, 1934 in Salt Lake City, Utah to Jayne Francis Lamph and George Alma Hartman. She was educated in Salt Lake City schools, attending Bryant Jr. High and West High School.

Joyce married Alvin Robert Walkenhorst on July 14, 1951. Their marriage was solomnized in the Salt Lake Temple on July 7, 1965. They lived in the Holladay area for fifteen years before coming to Sandy. Al and Joyce are the proud parents of seven fine children: Debbie, 20; Alvin (George), 18; Carol, 16; Laurie, 14; Richard, 12; Susan, 10 and Kurt, 6.

Sister Walkenhorst's church activities have been many and varied. She has served in the MIA as a Beehive teacher, sports director, secretary and both age group and activity counselors. In the Primary, she has been a Trekker teacher and a counselor, in Relief Society she has been work director, visiting teacher and counselor in the presidency and in the Sunday School, she has been a Jr. Sunday School Co-ordinator.

Joyce's interests and hobbies are reading, bowling, ceramics, knitting, crocheting and all types of handicrafts.

\* \* \* \* \* \*

SHARON McBRIDE ALLEN (Age Group Couns.) was born on May 25th in Heber City, Utah to Fred and Hazel Wooton McBride. They moved shortly after Sharon was born to Draper, then moving again to Coalville and Salt Lake and finally back to Draper, where her family still resides. She attended East Millcreek and Draper Park Elementary Schools, Mt. Jordan Jr. High and Jordan High School.

After graduation from High School, Sharon worked for the telephone company for one year before attending Utah State University for a year. During that summer, she planned to return to Logan to continue her education until she started dating Bill Allen. Sharon and Bill had known each other most of their lives as their families were good friends. It wasn't long before they knew they wanted to be together forever. They were engaged in September and were married in the Salt Lake Temple in December of that same year.

While Bill continued his education at the University of Utah, Sharon worked as a dental assistant and later as a clerk-typist for Travelers Insurance Company. Deniece (now five years old) came along two years later so she quit work to be a mother and housewife. They have since been blessed with another daughter, Natalie, who is 2 years.

Sister Allen has worked in the church as a Sunday School Secretary and teacher, a Primary teacher, a Relief Society organist and a MIA organist and teacher.

Sharon says she keeps busy by tending children and working for the Lord wherever she can.

\* \* \* \* \* \*

CAROLYN SWENSON McCLOY (Activity Couns.) was born on November 8, 1944 to Dorothy and Leon H. Swenson. She was reared on a farm in Nampa, Idaho along with two brothers and four sisters. She attended school through High School in Nampa.

Following High School, Carolyn attended the BYU and graduated in Psychology and English. She has taught school in Salt Lake at Churchill Jr. High. She went to California and found a job working with juvenile delinquent girls as a counselor and loved it. During this time she had opportunity to travel to Hawaii and Europe. (Single girls can do those things, she says.) Then she quit her job in California to marry Jon L. McCloy on July 26, 1971 in the Logan Temple. For the past year Carolyn has been teaching in a drop-out prevention program for Murray High School.

Sister McCloy's church activity has been as a Sunday School, Primary and MIA teacher at different times as well as a Sunday School secretary. She feels lucky that she grew up in an active LDS home where her father is a Stake Patriarch in Idaho and was Stake President during her growing up years.

\* \* \* \* \* \*

JEANINE GREENWOOD KOCHEVAR (secretary) was born on July 22, 1936 to Orren J. and Jennie Bishop Greenwood in Salt Lake City. However, Jeanine spent all of her life in Sandy and attended Sandy Elementary, Sandy Jr. High and Jordan High, where she graduated.

# Introducing (con't.) (Jeanine Kochevar)

She lived in the Sandy 1st Ward and at a time when there was only three wards in Sandy, so she has seen tremendous growth take place in this area.

Jeanine attended BYU for  $1\frac{1}{2}$  years where she met her husband, Paul. They were married in the Salt Lake Temple on March 16, 1956. They have four lovely daughters - Denise, Diane, Dawn and Carolyn and two handsome sons - Joseph and Scott.

As for hobbies, Jeanine has always enjoyed music as she plays the piano and spent six years playing the cello. She also enjoys sewing and is able to put this to practical use on her daughters.

Sister Kochevar has worked in the church in several capacities. She has been a chorister in Jr. Sunday School and Primary; a teacher in Sunday School and Relief Society; in the presidency of the MIA and in Primary Presidencies on both the ward and stake level.

Jeanine says she has a testimony of the gospel and is grateful that she has had opportunity to serve in the church. The Kochevar family is indeed grateful to be a part of the 20th Ward and to join in fellowship with each ward member.

\* \* \* \* \*

#### CHEESE AND CRACKERS

Once I heard a speaker tell the following story: A certain woman had long wanted to take a cruise and had saved her money to that end. Finally the day came when she was able to purchase a ticket for the much-desired voyage.

As she carefully planned for the trip, she said to herself,

"Of course it would be wonderful to eat in the dining room on the boat. I won't have money enough to eat all meals there, but I can take some cheese and crackers along for the first part of the trip, and then I can go to the dining room for the last meal. I'll have money enough for one meal on the boat."

In high spirits the good woman set out for the thrilling experience of her first

water trip. At mealtime, after wistfully watching the other passengers file into the dining room, she would go off into some corner and eat her cheese and crackers, trying all the while not to be envious.

Then the last day arrived, and time for the final meal aboard ship. She went in with the other passengers "to eat in style", as she put it.

It was one of life's big moments for her, and she lingered long to enjoy it. When she had at last finished the meal, she sat patiently waiting for her check, but when none was presented to her, she beckoned the waiter and asked for it.

"Let me see your ticket, madam," said the waiter, and when she handed it to him, he gave it back with, "Madam, all your meals were included in the price of the ticket."

Of that woman, without hesitation, we say: "How stupid! Why didn't she look at her ticket? Or why didn't some other passenger tell her she could eat on the boat?" But of ourselves what do we say?

Are we not all passengers on God's big universal ocean liner? In our ignorance of what our ticket includes, do we, like the woman in the story, eat "cheese and crackers?"

"Come, for all things now are ready."

"It is your Father's good pleasure to give you the kingdom."

"Hitherto have ye asked nothing. . . . Ask, and ye shall receive, that your joy may be made full."

"Eye hath not seen, nor ear heard, neither have entered into the heart of man, the things which God hath prepared for them that love him."

And yet we do stick to "the cheese and crackers!"

-- Grace A. Thompson.

\* \* \* \* \* \*

There's some hope for a person who can listen to a sermon on repentance without thinking of his neighbor's activities at every illustration.

# I'M GLAD I TOUCHED SHOULDERS WITH YOU

-- Anon.

There's a comforting thought at the close of day.

When I am weary and lonely and sad, That sort of grips hold of my crusty old heart, And bids it be merry and glad.

It gets in my soul and it drives out the blues, And finally thrills through and through. It is just a sweet memory that chants the refrain:

"I'm glad I touched shoulders with you!"
Did you know you were brave, did you know
you were strong?

Did you know that you helped when I erred?
Did you know there was one leaning hard?
Did you know that I waited and listened and
prayed?

And was cheered by your simplest word?
Did you know that I longed for the smile on your face,

For the sound of your voice ringing true?

Did you know I grew stronger and better

because

I had merely touched shoulders with you?
I am glad that I live, that I battle and
strive

For the place that I know I must fill;
I am thankful for sorrows, I'll meet with a
grin

What fortunes may send, good or ill.

I may not have wealth, I may not be great,
But I know I shall always be true,
For I have in my life that courage you gave,
When once I touched shoulders with you.

\* \* \* \* \*

Those in our ward who knew Ursula Neslon and Joycelyn Hagberg are certainly thankful that we had the opportunity of "touching shoulders" with them in this life. They will be sorely missed. The entire ward joins in extending our sympathy to the families of these two sisters. May the Lord bless the husbands and children and comfort them in the days to come.

\* \* \* \* \* \*

All things have been done in the wisdom of him who knoweth all things.

-- II Nephi 2:24

#### PRIMARY

by Dixie Nielsen

Primary is off to a good start for another year. The officers and teachers did a wonderful job of getting things running smoothly on the first day against the odds of a new ward and the usual first-day mixups.

One thing that helped smooth the way for the children was that the time had been taken to make and deliver to each child a tag with his name, new class and primary day and time on it. This is just one example of the extras that make our Primary one of the best.

On September 13th, we had members of the Stake Primary Board visiting with us as part of our Primary Ward Conference.

We want to welcome Sisters LuAnn Johnson as Blazer B teacher, Janice Reier as a Star A teacher, Betty Young as a Star B teacher and Hope Halladay as a Sunbeam teacher. We are grateful to all the lovely sisters who take the time to be teachers or hold other positions in our Primary. Also, Sisters Susan Wagstaff and Vickie Nielsen will be helping Sister Evelyn Longmore with the nursery.

We would also like to thank Sister Carol Walkenhorst who has been released. The children and teachers are going to miss Carol.

# Special Information for Parents:

- 1. Children 8 and over need a bible to use in Primary and Sunday School. These bibles cost \$2.50 and can be obtained from the Bishop or the Primary Presidency. Many people like to give these bibles as gifts for birthdays, etc.
- 2. The youngest regular class in Primary is for children 4 years old as of September 15th. There is a class for 3 year olds, but this is held for the children of teachers only, to help keep the little ones busy while mother is teaching Primary.
- 3. We would like to ask that mothers encourage their daughters to wear dresses to Primary. They will not be kept out of

# Primary (cont'd.)

Primary if they come in pants, but we would appreciate your help as parents on this. Try to remember to send them to school on Wednesdays in dresses.

Primary is each Wednesday at 3:35 P.M.

\* \* \* \* \* \* \*

## A SUMMER IN CALIFORNIA

by Becky Hanson

I was in Santa Barbara for two months at the music Academy of the West. The Academy is a music school associated with the University of California at Santa Barbara.

I really like California. They kept us really busy at the academy. We had orchestra rehearsals three mornings a week and chamber music four times a week. There were student recitals every Friday and five concerts by the orchestra during the two months. During the last week, the singers put on an opera, "Don Giovanni".

The LDS branch I attended was a University one. We met in the Institute Building, which was a little larger than our Seminary buildings. There was an average of about 45 people who attended church. Most were young married couples, some with young children (in fact, all but two and the academy kids). There were 12 LDS kids at the Academy. Three girls went to a ward in Santa Barbara about ten miles from the dorms and branch in Isla Vista. About four of us attended the University branch.

The spirit of the branch was really great. It was, and is, a strength to my testimony to find the same spirit there that we have here at home.

I am glad to be home, though, and will be looking forward to meeting and getting to know all of you that I don't yet know. I find I knew a greater percentage of the people in the branch in Santa Barbara than I know here in our newly organized ward, but I hope to change that soon.

\*\*\*\*

# TEN QUESTIONS FOR PARENTS

Ten questions parents should answer correctly if they want their children to have confidence in them:

- 1. Are you babying the child rather than encouraging him to do things for himself?
- 2. Are you making his life tense rather than relaxed?
  - 3. Are you giving out more disapproval than praise?
  - 4. Are you pushing the child beyond his abilities rather than realizing his limitations?
  - 5. Are you aloof rather than friendly with the child?
  - 6. Are you riding the child on his weaknesses rather than trying to improve them?
  - 7. Are you holding up a superior child as an example rather than comparing the child to someone nearer his own abilities?
  - 8. Are you setting an "I can't" example rather than exhibiting self-sufficience your-self?
  - 9. Are you overly protecting the child rather than teaching him responsibility?
  - 10. Are you letting the child withdraw from situations he should be made to face?

-- B. Von Haller Gilmer

\* \* \* \* \* \*

# HERCULES AND THE WAGONER

As a wagoner was driving his team through a miry lane, the wheels stuck fast in the clay, and the horses could get on no farther. The Man dropped on his knees, and began crying and praying to Hercules with all his might to come and help him.

"Lazy fellow!" said Hercules, "get up and stir yourself. Whip your horses stoutly, and put your shoulder to the wheel. If you want my help then, you shall have it."

Heaven helps those who help themselves.

# RELIEF SOCIETY

by Yvonne Bishop

Thank you! Thank you! From the bottom of our hearts for the hours and hours of service given by the sisters in our ward. Truly we can say you are living the commandment "Love Thy Neighbor As Thyself".

Our opening social on September 28th was a huge success and many worthwhile items were added to our kitchen.

Our first regular meeting for the year was on October 4th at 8:00 p.m. for our night Relief Society and October 5th at 10:00 a.m. Our teachers and directors are the finest and the loss will be great if you don't come and join us and partake of their knowledge and testimonies.

The first week of the month is Visiting Teacher Message-Report Meeting at 9:30 a.m. for all visiting teachers. The lesson will be given by Sister Beth Harmon on charity. The Spiritual Living lessons are taught by Sister Marie Parker. The lessons this year are on the 6th through the 13th Article of Faith.

The 2nd week is our Homemaking lessons given by different sisters in the ward on attitudes and manners. Mother-training also will be taught by Sister Evelyn Lybbert. These lessons will be taught at the same time in different rooms. The lessons will be practical knowledge in child and youth guidance. After the lessons, there will be demonstrations and creative arts.

The 3rd week will be our Social Relations lesson, taught by Sister JoAnn Hanson on blueprints for parents. Also a lesson on Mother-training by Sister Lybbert will take place at the same time. These two weeks will create multiple lessons in which sisters may choose which lesson they prefer to attend.

The 4th week will be Cultural Refinement with topics on eternal truths portrayed in words, art and music and will be taught by Sister Diane Wallace.

You can see it's going to be a great year!! See you at a choice and rewarding experience -- Relief Society!!

# UNINSTRUCTED

"I'm going to send you down to earth,"
Said God to me one day,
"I'm giving you what men call 'birth'-Tonight you'll start away;
I want you to live with men
Until I call you back again."

I trembled as I heard him speak,
Yet knew that I must go;
I felt his hand upon my cheek,
And wished that I might know—
Just what on earth would be my task,
And timidly I dared to ask.

"Tell me before I start away
What thou would have me do;
What message would thou have me say?
When shall my work be through?
That I may serve thee on the earth,
Tell me the purpose of my birth."

God smiled at me and softly said:

"Oh, you shall find your task.

I want you free life's paths to tread,
So do not stay to ask.

Remember, if your best you do,
That I shall ask no more of you."

How often as my work I do,
So commonplace and grim,
I sit and sigh and wish I knew
If I am pleasing him.
I wonder if, with every test
I've truly tried to do my best.
— Edgar A. Guest

\* \* \* \* \* \* \*

# SUNDAY SCHOOL

We would like to remind parents that the Junior Sunday School program is set up for teaching children after they have reached the age of three. As we have an extremely large number of children who fall in this age group anyway, we ask that you not send your child to Junior Sunday School until after their third birthday. We would really appreciate your cooperation in this as we feel that we can have a more effective program if this request is complied with. Thank you for the beautiful children you do send to Sunday School. We are impressed with them and they help to make our callings more fulfilled.

\* \* \* \* \* \*

by Joyce Walkenhorst

Our M.I.A. opening social was overcome by rain, so we joined with the 9th Ward for a fun evening of dancing, movies and food in the Cultural Hall.

MIA is now in full swing with a full staff of very wonderful teachers. The youth of the 20th Ward are very lucky to have them with them every week.

There have been some changes in our staff and we will miss having Stig Stromberg, Larry Riddle and Pat McCaffree with us. They were great helps in our MIA, but we know that wherever they serve, the church is sure to grow and prosper.

We hope to see all of our youth at MIA each Tuesday evening so they can share in the great spiritual feast that is there for them each week.

\* \* \* \* \* \*

# TEACHING

The true aim of everyone who aspires to be a teacher should be, not to impart his own opinions, but to kindle minds.

Scratch the green rind of a sapling or wantonly twist it in the soil, and a scarred or crooked oak will tell of the act for centuries to come. So it is with the teachings of youth, which make impressions on the mind and heart that are to last forever. The highest function of the teacher consists not so much in imparting knowledge as in stimulating the pupil in its love and pursuit. To know how to suggest is the art of teaching.

Amiel

\* \* \* \* \* \*

"I have fought a good fight, I have finished my course, I have kept the faith. Henceforth there is laid up for me a crown of righteousness."

-- II Tim. 4:7,8

\* \* \* \* \*

#### MY MOST SPIRITUAL EXPERIENCE

by Evelyn Lybbert

At the age of nineteen, along with eight of nine children, our family moved from a well established Mormon community in Southern Alberta to a city, (larger than Salt Lake) some four hundred miles north. Upon our arrival in Edmonton, Canada, we found a small branch consisting of approximately ten families, with our family bring the total membership to fifty-nine. To be associated with church members was of prime importance to us as the gospel meant everything to our family.

Although I cannot ever remember not having a testimony, it was certainly strenthened through the unity and spirituality of that small branch. Though we were few in number, and met each week in a rented hall, the spirit of our Father in Heaven was with us, for surely love, peace and harmony prevailed among our members.

From that humble beginning under the able leadership of President Nathan Eldon Tanner (branch president at the time), the growth of that area was phenomenal. Within ten short years, a mission headquarters was established in Edmonton, a flourishing Stake organized and the gospel taken to and touched the lives of professors, cabinet members, prominent business men and many students attending the University there. Truly the faith and leadership developed in that small branch has been felt throughout the world, and was certainly one of My Most Spiritual Experiences.

We have experienced a similar feeling of spirituality here in the 20th Ward. It is truly a joy to feel the strength and faith of each member as we become better acquainted. To see the gospel in action and watch the growth and progress of the Lord's work is surely a fantastic spiritual experience.

One cannot help but look forward to the time when the gospel will roll forth and fill the whole earth. May we each live to have our Father in Heaven's blessings, is always my prayer.

\* \* \* \* \* \*

"He that falls in love with himself will have no rivals."

-- Benjamin Franklin

#### OBSERVATIONS

......Glenna Anderson is having a difficult time getting around these days. She has a very bad sprained foot.

.....Jennifer Sainsbury's big day has been set for November 21st. That must be why she's floating instead of walking lately!!

......He who giveth, receiveth!!

......The Relief Society sisters are still keeping busy giving service. This month a total of 169 hours was recorded. Bless you.

......Cathy Fratto has been in the hospital for surgery. We wish her a speedy recovery.

......Throughout the different schools which our youth attend, they have been holding school elections. Some of our own choice young people have been chosen to help lead the schools for this year. At Bellvue, Paula Webster is Secretary-Treasurer and Connie Nielson is Vice President and Historian. Over at Union Diane Kochevar will be serving as their new Historian. We certainly are proud of our youth!!

......Some men are so busy learning the tricks of the trade, they never learn the trade.

......Cory Webster can hardly contain himself while awaiting his mission call. It's thrilling to see this young man so excited and anxious to serve his Heavenly Father.

......Wedding bells rang out on October 7th for David Green and Linda Daley of Midvale and on September 8th for Terry Anderson and Melvin Draper of Midvale. We wish these two young couples much happiness and success in their marriages. David is the son of Sheldon and Darlene Green and Terry is the daughter of Lynn and Glenna Anderson.

.....Speaking of wedding bells, we have another young couple in the 20th Ward who have found they can't live without each other. Doran Lybbert placed a beautiful diamond ring on the finger of Kelly Bishop. They plan to tie the knot sometime next summer. These young people belong to Van and Evelyn and Mont and Yvonne.

\* \* \* \* \*

#### YOUNG MARRIEDS

by David Gleed

Tickets are now on sale for the Young Marrieds Dances!! These tickets sell for \$12.00 per couple for a season ticket and are good for all dances with a real nice Dinner-Dance climaxing the end of the season. Four Stakes are involved and at each dance there is an orchestra. For your tickets, please contact either Albert Butcher (571-3766) or David Gleed (571-3269) immediately so that you will not miss out on this fine entertainment.

\* \* \* \* \* \*

# CALENDAR OF COMING EVENTS

- October 7 General Conference Priesthood Session 7:00 p.m.
  - 8 General Conference 10:00 A.M. and 2:00 P.M. Sacrament Meeting 1:00 P.M.
  - 12 Y.W.M.I.A. Volleyball Y.M.M.I.A. Basketball
  - 14 Bi-Stake Youth Dance Sandy E. Young Marrieds Hayride Road Rally
  - 15 Bishop's Youth Council 2:40 PM Bsp.'s Discussion 6:30 PM MIA Stake Leadership 8:00 PM S.S. Stake Leadership 8:00 PM
  - 17 Ward Speech Festival 7:15 P.M.
  - 18 Primary Preparation 7:30 PM
  - 19 Y.W.M.I.A. Volleyball Y.M.M.I.A. Basketball
  - 20 Stake Relief Society Prep Meeting 10:00 AM
    - 22 S.S. Faculty & Inservice 11:00 AM Blazer A boys & parents 4:00 PM Young Marrieds Fireside
    - 24 MIA Board Meeting 9:00 P.M.
    - 26 Y.W.M.I.A. Volleyball Y.M.M.I.A. Basketball
    - 27 Pack Meeting 7:00 p.m.
    - 28 Bi-Stake Youth Dance Sandy West
    - 29 Youth-Parent Fireside 31 - MIA Halloween Party
- November 2 Y.W.M.I.A. Volleyball

Y.M.M.I.A. Basketball Stake Primary Prep. 7:30 PM R.S. Visiting Teach. Report 9:30 AM

3 - Adult Dance - Sandy East

#### GROWING OLDER

Happy Birthday to all of the following Ward members who have birthdays this month:

Michael Anderson	October 22
Heather Anderson	October 21
Sharon Andrews	October 28
Jo Ellen Ashby	October 19
John Ashby	October 15
James Barnes	October 21
Kelly Bateman	October 16
Charisse Bishop	October 28
Shari Bishop	October 2
Maurine Bishop	October 28
David Brinkerhoff	October 6
Jeffrey Bourne	October 22
Jack Butterfield	October 12
Chad Cloward	October 4
Marie Corbin	October 27
Becky Corbin	October 24
	October 9
Lee Crapo Darol Davis	October 22
	October 22
Tom Duke Eric Gleed	October 4
	October 3
Monty Green Carl Hagberg	October 23
	October 6
Mary Hagberg	October 11
Travis Hall	October 8
JoAnn Hanson	October 26
Lorie Harris	October 22
Corrine Hauser	
Trixy Hutchinson	October 27
Vicky Ingleby	
Evelyn Longmore	
Tracy Longmore	October 5
Lorrie Lybbert	October 16
Kyle McCaffree	October 18
John Miller	October 17
Ina Louise Miller	October 12
Shauna Nelson	October 2
Sue Nielson	October 16
Stacy Patience	October 27
Clint Peterson	October 10
Annette Redman	October 3
David Redman	October 12
Matthew Reier	October 28
Kenneth Richards	October 12
Larry Riddle	October 15
Alice Riddle	October 14
Jennifer Rosskopt	October 7
Debra Rutt	October 26
Thomas Schmitt	October 24
David Schultz	October 30
Dallas Stephens	October 17
Suzanne Stromberg	October 13

Rachel Timmons	October	2
Howard Van Horn	October	30
James Wagstaff	October	28
Wayne Wagstaff	October	27
Susan Wagstaff	October	18
Laurie Walkenhorst	October	17
Terry Watts	October	5
Sharon Webster	October	10
Lon Williams	October	7
Craig Wintle	October	30
Karen Wright	October	12
Betty Young	October	30

\* \* \* \* \* \*

# VITAL STATISTICS

## BLESSINGS:

Sarah Jane Habel Ethan Lawrence Riddle

# BAPTISMS AND CONFIRMATIONS:

Alan Barron

# PRIESTHOOD ORDINATIONS:

Richard Corbin - Priest Joseph Howard Thackeray - Priest Robert Stromberg - Teacher

#### NEW FAMILIES:

Craig Wintle	9447	So. 1400 East
Wayne Johnson	9481	So. 1350 East
Melvin Stuck	1145	Bronze
David Schultz		
Darol Davis		Electra
Gary LaRocco	1198	Turquoise
Roger Rolf Schmitt	9485	So. 1400 East

## DEPARTURES:

Charles Parke Family Arturo Martinez Family William Gutke Family Linda Heugly

\* \* \* \* \* \*

How much easier our work would be if we put forth as much effort trying to improve the quality of it as most of us do trying to find excuses for not properly attending to it.

-- George W. Ballinger